MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

June 28-29, 2005

Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building

200 West Baltimore Street – 7th Floor Board Room

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

	
	  The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, June 28. 2005, and Wednesday, June 29, 2005, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; J. Henry Butta; Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Dunbar Brooks. Vice President;  Mr. Calvin Disney;  Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro; Dr. Maria Torres-Queral; Mr. Brian Williamson; and  Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools



	
	  Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.


	CONSENT AGENDA
	  Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor -  8):  

     Approval of Minutes of May 24-25, 2005

     Personnel

     Budget Realignment

     Permission to Publish:

                    COMAR 13.A.06.01.01B(2) (AMEND)            

                     Programs for Food and Nutrition – Program             

                     Admin.

                    COMAR 13A.06.03.09 (AMEND)

                     Interscholastic Athletics in the State – 

                     Sanction Rules  

                    COMAR 13A.04.01.01 (AMEND)

                      Program in Technology Education – 

                      Requirements for Technology Education

                      Instructional Programs for Grades 9-12

     Selection of National Board Candidates for 2005-2006 

     Fee Incentive Program (List of Candidates Attached) 



	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	  

Dr. Grasmick informed the Board that with the transfer of the Child Care Administration to MSDE on July 1, 2005, she was creating a new Early Childhood Development Division within the Department. With this transfer, MSDE will be responsible for childcare, family support centers, Judy Centers and Even Start.  She then introduced Dr. Rolf Grafwallner who was just approved by the Board to be the new Assistant State Superintendent for Early Childhood Development. 




  Dr. Grasmick also mentioned that Sharon Nathanson, who is our Federal liaison, is leaving the Department and that she has asked Debbie Lichter to handle our federal relations along with coordinating internal operations with staff.


	FINE ARTS ASSESSMENT TOOL KIT AND ARTS EDUCATION UPDATE
	  Mr. Jay Tucker, Coordinator of Fine Arts, Division of Instruction, stated that the last Fine Arts Education report to the Board was presented in August 2004 and focused on the strategic planning initiative that the Fine Arts Education Advisory Panel and MSDE created to encourage systematic improvement of arts education programs offered by local school systems.  

  Mr. Tucker reminded the Board that the advisory panel consists of a broad spectrum of stake-holders in the education enterprise; including superintendents, assistant superintendents, content supervisors, principals and representatives of organizations such as the dance, music, theater and visual arts, professional organizations and the Maryland State Teachers’ Association and the principals’ associations.
  Leadership of this panel is provided by Richard Deasy who is head of the National Arts Education Partnership and one of the nation’s foremost authorities on arts education research along with Dr. Elizabeth Morgan, the Superintendent of Washington County Public Schools.
  Mr. Tucker introduced Mary Ann Mears, who is a member of the panel and is also the chair of the Arts Education in Maryland Schools (AEMS) alliance.  
Ms. Mears stated the work that AEMS does is about supporting and extending the policies and initiatives in arts education of the Department.  Ms. Mears then introduced Nancy Smith, AEMS Executive Director who described the work of AEMS over the past year.   Ms. Smith included in her remarks AEMS work with higher education institutions which focused on the preparation and professional development of teachers in the arts and efforts in submitting a proposal to the Maryland Higher Education Commission to make a certificate in arts integration available as a post-baccalaureate certificate for teachers throughout the State. AEMS has also developed a web site, www.aems-edu.org, to further internal information dissemination.
  Ms. Mears concluded the AEMS update by saying all of this work is having an impact on parents’ belief that the arts is vital to children being well-rounded individuals and is as important as reading and mathematics in enhancing the child’s academic skills, et cetera.  She said that there are still very serious challenges, e.g., shortsighted decision making across the country resulting in cut backs in arts education programs.

  Ms. Mears said AEMS’ challenge is to ensure MSDE policy is fully implemented so that the aspirations of parents for their children will be realized by having high-quality arts education programs in all of our schools.  Ms. Mears then thanked Dr. Grasmick and the Board for their commitment and leadership in arts education.
  Mr. Tucker assisted by  Dr. Ray Zigler (retired Professor of Music, Salisbury State University and former chair, Fine Arts Advisory Task Force) provided a PowerPoint presentation on the Online Assessment Tool Kit for fine arts education.   The Tool Kit was one of three priorities established by a focus group of MSDE staff and members of the Fine Arts Advisory Panel’s Steering Committee in June 2003.  The Tool Kit was developed to inform instructional practice and to expand the practitioner’s understanding of assessment processes and tools in fine arts instruction.  The tool kit and tutorial are now in the process of being field tested in selected schools throughout Maryland.  The finished product should be available in August 2005.  












Dr. Grasmick said this Tool Kit has required an enormous amount of work to develop and it should more appropriately be called an Instructional Tool Kit, because that is what it is really designed to be. 



  In response to a question raised by a member of the State Board regarding the reasons why art education is not receiving the support it deserves in our schools, 
Ms. Mears stated she’s spent an awful lot of time working with the LEAs and there are a lot of breakdowns along the way.  But one of the most serious problems is the result of principals who are faced with the high consequences of No Child Left Behind, which is really raising the bar on testing.  She indicated that what happens in spite of many principals understanding of what the arts means for kids, is a very practical thing that they think that the most defensible decision they can make in terms of resources, but even more significantly time in the day, is to cut their arts program and hire additional reading teachers. 

  Ms. Mears went on to say that what is needed is a renewed effort to say the arts are important.  Principals are very concerned about their school not getting into a school improvement category.  She stated that she believes what is missing is what is seen in successful school systems with a very robust program in the arts, and that is their ability to be able to integrate the arts so that they use the arts as an important vehicle for ratcheting up performance.  She cited an example, Wicomico County Public Schools.  She said that she would like the Board to see how that county has proceeded with the level of integration.  It is masterful.  It’s not an add on, it’s an integral part of everything that is happening to enhance reading in that county. 
















  Mr. Tucker, in his closing remarks, referred the Board to two brochures in their packets, which are the two summer institutes that  are conducted annually, both on the campus at University of Maryland.  He encouraged Board members to come and visit.  The Maryland Artist Teacher Institute,  has doubled in size in the last two years. The other program is just as significant, but it’s dealing with teachers at the middle and high school level.  It’s a weeklong program.  The Maryland Artist Teacher Institute has two sessions, one for beginners and one for returning participants.  Mr. Tucker also thanked the Board for the enormous amount of support provided for programs in the arts over many years.   






	2005 MARYLAND SCHOOL ASSESSMENT RESULTS 
	  Dr. Grasmick asked Dr. Peiffer, Dr. Baglin, Assistant Superintendent for Special Education and Early Intervention Services and Gary Heath, Assistant Superintendent for Assessment and Accountability to come to the testimony table to talk about the Maryland School Assessment results.  
  Dr. Grasmick drew everyone’s attention to three charts in the room which summarized important points.  Grade 3 reading showed very strong progress in these early years and all of the eight sub-groups showed very strong gains across the board.  In grade 5, the gains were mirrored by virtually all of the sub-groups. She went on to say that when reading and mathematics scores are compared, mathematics still lagged behind reading, but at Grade 8 it is increasing.  She concluded her introductory remarks by saying that while many of the sub-groups are showing improvement and the gap is narrowing, we have a long way to go.  



  Dr. Peiffer began his presentation by defining some of the  acronyms used in reporting and comparing testing results. He said that  Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) is the condition of having met your annual targets or Annual Measurable Objectives (AMOs).  AMOs are established for each of the subgroups in both reading and mathematics.  
He also clarified that MSA is the acronym for Maryland School Assessment. 





  Mr. Heath then provided a PowerPoint presentation which showed the results for the MSA taken in  grades 3, 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8, which included the results of testing 435,000 students in both reading and mathematics in March, ’05. Mr. Heath reiterated the remarks of Dr. Grasmick by saying that most importantly just about across the board in every one of our school systems, nearly every grade in each subject showed significant increases.  He stated that what is really important is that we now have three years of data on which to analyze the results of MSA testing.  
  Mr. Heath then displayed a slide that showed three years’ worth of data from grades 3, 5 and 8; then two years worth of data for grades 4, 6 and 7.  He indicated that the  data came off  the web site,www.mdreportcard.org, from which one can get school, school system and state data and can break it down by a whole slew of disaggregations.  As evidenced by the slides, there are steady increases at each of grades for 2003, 2004, and 2005.  
  Mr. Heath then presented a slide on the results of the assessment of mathematics. This slide showed that while students in most grades did better in reading then mathematics, the middle school results are disturbing.  This problem has been around for a while. There are math issues that need to be solved in a lot of the middle schools.  While there have been steady increases in each year in grades 3, 5 and 8, the middle schools are lagging behind the elementary schools.

  In response to a Board member’s question, Mr. Heath said there are a number of explanations for the low performance of middle school students in mathematics, but the most obvious is the lack of teachers in the middle schools with the proper preparation to teach mathematics.  There are a large number of elementary trained teachers teaching in the middle schools.  Elementary-trained people are really good in reading; they are not good in middle school math content.  Less than half of the teachers in the State who teach middle school math are certificated in mathematics. 
  In response to another Board member question regarding the impact of testing results of the larger school systems on State-wide results, Mr. Heath






said clearly there are school systems that are lagging  behind other school systems and this becomes apparent when you look at schools in improvement.  But in the last three years there has been a steady increase in almost every school system.   And even the lowest performing school system has seen increases, but those increases are still lagging way behind neighboring school systems. 

  Dr. Peiffer mentioned that when data is disaggregated it is evident that we are closing some of gaps.  Between ’03 and ’05 the gap between Hispanic and Asian students, which was 36 points, was reduced to 24 points.  Those are solid gains.  In the same time frame, the gap between the African-American students and white students went from 31 points to 21 points.  He went on to say that if we can sustain these rates of improvement over the next couple of years, we will be successful in eliminating achievement gaps. 




  Dr. Peiffer then spoke about school improvement. 
Last year the State had 179 elementary and middle schools in school improvement.  This year 23 schools exited this classification. He emphasized there is no high school data here.  This is elementary and middle schools.  There are 1,102 elementary and middle schools being dealt with.  
Dr. Peiffer said that this data is preliminary and that school systems still have an opportunity to appeal the results for individual schools.







  Mr. Heath said that he would like to emphasize something mentioned by Dr. Peiffer and Dr. Grasmick: that the performance target or AMO for 2005 was much more challenging than for 2004.  He pointed out that in ’04 the Annual Measurable Objective was held a little bit lower than on a straight-line projectory.  It was a new accountability system, a new assessment system; the Federal government gave the discretion to hold that target a little bit lower.  Mr.  Heath said the ’05 target  stepped up one-and-a-half steps, so a little bit higher jump.
  Mr. Heath said this year there are 173 schools that are in school improvement, and that’s now down to 172 and he thinks it might even be going lower.  Only 11 new schools entered the school improvement category this year.  That’s a decrease from about 22 schools the previous year.  48 of the 173 school met the target in ’05.  That means if they meet the target next year, they will be able to exit school improvement.  So that’s a real encouraging number and it’s also very encouraging because the ’05 year step up of one-and-a-half and those three extra grades.
  









Dr. Peiffer discussed the issue of appeals.  Last year a number of appeals were due to coding and data errors and those are being identified.  Medical exemptions is a new item this year.  If students have a serious medical problem, they can now be exempted without filing an appeal.  
  




Dr. Baglin stated that all special education students are required by federal law to participate in statewide and district-wide assessments under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act and under No Child Left Behind.  She stated that 1% of all students, specifically those with severe cognitive disabilities, are tested with an alternative assessment—the Alt-Maryland School Assessment—and can achieve a proficient score using this alternative test.

  New flexibility recently issued by the United States Department of Education permits the use of an additional test for students who are not as severely cognitively disabled as the students taking the Alt-Maryland School Assessment.  Federal guidance advises that states can create a modified assessment based on modified standards for disabled students who receive fairly intensive services but are still unable to achieve existing testing standards. Maryland has received permission from USDE to develop a Modified Maryland School Assessment for testing as early as the spring of 2006.  Federal laws limit participation in this test to an additional 2% of all students.  This means that a total of 3% of students can take alternative or modified assessments and can achieve proficient scores.  This flexibility ensures students have access to tests that are appropriate to their needs and disabilities.

  Dr. Baglin gave an overview of the modified assessment plan.  This assessment will be in reading and math in grades 3 through 8.   Existing grade-level content standards will be examined, and it is expected they will be modified in accordance with federal guidance.  Accommodations will be available to students with an IEP that specifies that the modified assessment is appropriate for them.  The assessment is planned for the 2005-2006 school year.















	UPDATE OF SOCIAL STUDIES REVIEW 

	  Dr. Grasmick introduced Dixie Stack, Director of Curriculum and Instruction, Division of Instruction; and Dr. Peggy Burke, Co-Chair, Social Studies Task Force and Executive Director, State Humanities Council, to discuss the update of the work of the Social Studies Task Force.

  Ms. Stack informed the Board that the Social Studies Task Force was created by Dr. Grasmick to examine issues about social studies education in the classrooms of Maryland schools and to develop a shared vision for quality social studies programs.  She stated that various reports have served to provide significant information for the Committee to review and analyze.  Among issues to be considered are, what are the best instructional practices in social studies, are there models of effective integration of social studies with reading, and what are the best strategies for maximizing study learning in social studies.  Another issue is the availability and allocation of resources; how much time and money will be necessary to create a quality social studies program; how much time is necessary to assure that teachers are well prepared for teaching a social studies program that is inclusive and representative of all stakeholders; dealing with time available; and the impact of the accountability measures that are applied to a subject area.

  Ms. Stack said the Social Studies Task Force is also taking a look at the role of museums, historical sites and other organizations and their impact on quality social studies programs.  What impact to both the on-site experiences and the programs and materials that are shared with students at their school site, what affect do they have on the social studies instruction.  What exists to support the preparation of teachers.  How to support teachers once in teacher role to make sure teachers are ready to provide the best quality instruction for the students.

  The Task Force plans to issue its findings and recommendations to the State Board in one year.












	FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE UPDATE
	  Sharon Nathanson, Federal Legislative Liaison, informed the Board that late on Friday the House passed the federal  budget proposal for 2006.  From information she’s received, there were no changes from the committee versions.  Education will be losing out on a number of programs.  One is educational technology.  The Senate is moving slowly and things there are a lot less clear.  

  Regarding the bill on Career and Technology Education, both the House and the Senate have passed their bills for re-authorization.  Conferees have not been named yet.  There are no contentious issues on this bill.  It is hoped MSDE will retain the current 5% allotted for state administration.

  Ms. Nathanson said Workforce Investment has passed the House.  The Senate bill is out of committee but has not gone to the floor, but is ready to go to the floor.  Head Start is thought to be a better bill this year than last year and is being tracked closely.  The whole area of pilot projects, which was controversial last year is not included in the House version, but there are very strong requirements for coordination, collaboration, linkage with the State education agencies.  Dr. Grasmick interjected that there is a memorandum of understanding with Head Start here in Maryland.

  Ms. Nathanson stated the Higher Education Act is being marked up in the House and it is thought it’s being marked up in the Senate, although there is no confirmation.  She also informed the Board of the Department’s discussions with the congressional delegation regarding the impact of the ongoing military base realignment on Maryland’s school systems.

  Dr. Grasmick informed the Board that Ms. Nathanson will be leaving the Department on June 30, 2005.  She thanked Ms. Nathanson for being MSDE’s federal liaison and for doing such a tremendous job for the Department and for the children of Maryland.  Dr. Grasmick said she will truly be missed.  Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented Ms. Nathanson with a certificate of appreciation from the State Board.



	RECESS AND EXECUTIVE SESSION
	  Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) &(iii) and §10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Queral, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, June 28, 2005, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All Board Members were present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:20 p.m.

  The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

· Edwin Moore v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioner
· Michael McKemy v. Harford County Board of Education
  The State Board also authorized the issuance of one pending opinion.

  The State Board then received legal advice on two issues pending in two local school systems.  The State Board took no action on those matters.

  At 1:15 p.m., Beatrice Tignor, Robert Duncan, and Judy Meekens-Murray joined the State Board of Education to discuss the status of audits of the Prince George’s County Public School System for 2003-2004 and the 2004-2005 fiscal years.  The Prince George’s County Board Members also responded to questions from the State Board on certain personnel matters.  The State Board took no action on these matters.  Ms. Tignor, Mr. Duncan, and Ms. Meekens-Murray left the Executive Session at 2:00 p.m.

  Ms. Cloutier apprised the Board of the status of appeals of charter school opinions pending in the Circuit Court for Baltimore City and the Circuit Court for Prince George’s County.  The State Board took no action on those matters.

  Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed a situation involving certain juvenile facilities.  The State Board took no action on that matter.  

  At 2:00 p.m. Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Sanders, Dr. Peiffer, Mr. South, and Ms. Cloutier left the Executive Session.

  The State Board then considered certain internal management and personnel matters.

  The Executive Session concluded at 2:30 p.m.


	LEGAL ARGUMENT
	  The State Board heard oral arguments in the following cases:

  Chesapeake Public Charter School v. St. Mary’s County Board of Education

  Harford County Board of Education v. Harford County Educational Services


	COMAR 13A.09.10 (REPEAL & NEW) Education Programs in Nonpublic Schools and Child Care and Treatment Facilities
HEARING 
	  Dr. Root announced the Hearing is open on the proposed repeal and issuance of new regulations for Education programs in Nonpublic Schools and Child Care and Treatment Facilities, as published in May 27, 2005, issue of the Maryland Register.   

  Ms. Dorie Flynn, Executive Director of the Maryland Association of Nonpublic Special  Education Facilities (MANSEF) provided the only testimony.   

  Dr. Root closed the hearing and announced that the State  Board will take action on the proposed change of regulations at its next meeting on July 19 and 20, 2005.


	COMAR 13A.12.04.04
 & .05 (AMEND)

Administrators & Supervisors
HEARING
	  Dr. Root opened the hearing on COMAR 13A.12.04.04 & .05, repeal and issuance of new regulations regarding certification for supervisors of instruction, assistant principals and principals as published in the June 10th, 2005, issue of the Maryland Register.  

  No one had signed up to present testimony.

  Dr. Root  closed the hearing and announced that Board will take action on the proposed change  at its next meeting on July 19 and 20, 2005.


	APPROVAL OF FY2007 CAPITAL BUDGET
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced Steve Brooks, Chief of the Budget Branch, Division of Business Services;  Irene Padilla, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Library Services: and  John Sondheim, Enoch Pratt Free Library.  

   Mr. Brooks stated there are no FY2007 capital budget requests and only one item is included in the budget for the five-year capital improvement program; that is the continuation of the request of the restoration of funds for the Pratt Library and State Library Resource Center Project.  The request is for two years, $750,000 in  FY 2008 for the planning phase and $55,823,000 in 2009 for the construction phase.  Of that, $50,473,000 is a request from State General Obligation Bonds and $5,350,000 represents the City’s contribution toward the project.

  The Board then engaged in discussion concerning the continuing need to renovate and upgrade the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  Concerns were expressed over the impact and renovations that were needed to accommodate the additional 35-40 staff members that would be moving to the Building as a result of the transfer of the Child Care Administration from the Department of Human Resources. 

  Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the Capital Budget.  (In Favor – 12)



	RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE AIMMS STEERING COMMITTEE
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Barbara Dezmon, Chair, Achievement Initiative for Maryland’s Minority Students Steering Committee. Dr. Dezmon introduced the two members of her committee who were with her: Dr. John Larson a retired administrator from the Montgomery County Public Schools and Dr. Larry Dolan the representative of the Maryland State Teachers Association. 

  Dr. Dezmon along with Dr. Larson and Dr. Dolan presented ten recommendations to the State Board:  including education that is multicultural  programs in the Bridge to Excellence Act master plans, allowing two floating holidays per year per student for observance of religious holidays, value-added teacher assessments, creating a center for action research and evaluation to determine the effectiveness of education strategies, pilot study of highly effective teachers, broadband high school accountability, supporting the State Board’s measured approach to charter schools, support for teacher career development, revision of the MSDE website to be more user friendly, and MSDE compilation of achievement data in a format that can be downloaded and printed from the web.

  Various Board members questioned the relevance of the these recommendations from AIMMS to the goal of improving quality education to minority students.  

  It was pointed out that these current recommendations needed to be considered in the context of the extensive prior work and efforts of the AIMMS Steering Committee in assisting  with Department efforts to eliminate achievement gaps between student groups.  


	PUBLIC COMMENT
	The Board heard comment from the following individual:

Name                                  Topic
Natanya Levioff                 Restructuring Plans


	EXECUTIVE SESSION
	  Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(i)&(iii) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mrs. Bell and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, June 28, 2005 in the 7th floor Board Room at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All Board Members were present.  The Executive Session commenced at 5:30 p.m.

  The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:  

  Chesapeake Public Charter School v. St. Mary’s County Board of Education

  Harford County Board of Education v. Harford County Educational Services Council

  The executive Session concluded at 6:00 p.m.



	RECONVENED
	  The State Board reconvened at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, June 29, 2005.


	EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced Bob Burns, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Rehabilitation Services.  Mr. Burns said that it gave him great pleasure to introduce Harvey Davis, Director of the Office of Field Services.  Mr. Davis has served the State and citizens with disabilities for the past 36 years.  Mr. Davis was recognized for his dedicated service and was congratulated on his retirement.  Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Root presented Mr. Davis with a certificate of appreciation on behalf of the State Board and MSDE.



	BALTIMORE CITY PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM UPDATE
	  Dr. Grasmick asked that Dr. Copeland and Dr. Welch, Chair, Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners, along with appropriate staff and other Commissioners present to come to the testimony table to provide the monthly update to the State Board.  Prior to the update, Dr. Grasmick praised Dr. Welch and Mr. Jones on their service to the children of Baltimore as members of the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners and congratulated them on their retirement from the City Board.  Dr. Welch was the last of the original members of the City Board of School Commissioners appointed in 1997 as part of the City-State Partnership legislation.

  Mr. Jones with the assistance of CFO Piedmont, reviewed the May financials with the Board and the status of the FY 2005 school budget highlighting the use of the Oracle system, special education, grant management, and food services. Mr. Jones said that BCPSS recognizes that it needs to improve the planning, implementation and management of grants, especially for special education.  BCPSS also needs to improve its timeliness in starting programs to use funds effectively.  The most important issue for BCPSS is the need to be able to respond quickly and thoroughly to changes in the schools.

  In response to questioning from the State Board, Mr. Jones said that he is confident that BCPSS is on top of knowing what bills remain to be paid and that this summer the system will be implementing a new procurement system.  Responding to further questioning from the Board, Mr. Jones indicated that BCPSS does not encumber salaries and that the large amount of remaining funds in the 2005 budget will be used to pay salaries. 

  Mr. Jones also pointed out that a rating agency has done an evaluation of Baltimore City and said BCPSS was a significant factor in the results of that evaluation.  The City helped BCPSS financially to keep it from going bankrupt and missing payroll in 2005.  But BCPSS put together a financial recovery plan and are dead on it.  The rating agency has now rated the City A+ and mentioned BCPSS, “as the school system seems to have turned itself around on a financial basis to be on a firm footing”. All money should be paid back to the City by end of 2006.
  In response to Board questioning regarding the inventoring and management of assets,  Ms. Piedmont said an asset management program needs to be put in place and that BCPSS has a plan to implement a fixed management system in FY’06.   Currently, inventories of BCPSS’s books and textbooks are underway.

  Dr. Lever, Executive Director, Interagency  Committee on School Construction provided an update on the progress of seven areas of concern regarding the facilities management of the system.  He focused his continued concerns with the alignment of current capital budget requests and the eventual outcome of the school closure plan.
  Dr. Lever and the Board discussed the fact that the money set aside for the Dunbar project, approximately $2.7 million on FY’06 capital budget, will remain set aside because a series of decisions need to be made about scope and budget.  Dunbar has an enrollment of 600, it’s designed for 900, and the community wants it to be 1,600.  Dunbar has an entrance requirement and many who apply do not meet the entrance requirement, but it’s the community’s goal to increase the number of students who would qualify to attend.  By state-wide standards, a high school of 900 is very small.  

  Dr. Lever discussed a new issue, energy management.  BCPSS is pursuing the path set out by Allegany County Public Schools regarding fiscal benefits achieved through energy management.

  City staff provided an update on the replacement and repair of  school water fountains. Good progress is being made.  In May, 764 water outlets were fully abated.  Since then there has been a 61 percent increase or 1,234 as of now, with another 70 awaiting approval from the City.
  Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent for Special Education outlined for the Board the responsibilities of the State which are significant in relation to Special Education financial issues.  The State of Maryland received approximately $185 million in special education funds for the current year. The receipt of those funds is contingent on MSDE ensuring that local school systems both meet the service delivery requirements related to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act and also that the funds are managed appropriately related to the federal education requirements for fund management.

  Dr. Baglin reviewed concerns with FY 2003 and 2004 carry-over of unexpended funds and ongoing concerns with FY 2005.  $4.2 million is currently available for expenditure through September of 2005, at which time the money will be returned to the federal government.  Dr. Baglin also noted the pending obligation to remit over $20 million to the federal government in response to their audit of federal Medicaid reimbursements.  School Commissioner Jones responded that the system’s goal is to conclude FY 2005 with no carry-over.  School System staff acknowledged serious problems with interruption in services to students, record keeping quality control, training principals and other personnel to improve service delivery and accountability, and the ongoing review of 11,000 student records.  Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Baglin stressed that the 2004 reauthorization of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) added a sanction provision that could result in the loss of 50% of federal funding, and the statewide implications of such a huge loss of federal funding.
  Dr. Root said that he would like to summarize the concerns expressed by the Board and hoped that BCPSS would address these concerns in subsequent updates to the State Board.  These concerns are that there are still issues with grants management; the need to track and inventory System assets; the need to address recurring themes in Dr. Lever’s report to the Board, e.g. no clear plan for school consolidation; special education grant management and program delivery (concern that we could jeopardize 50% of State’s federal special education funding); and the need to hold BCPSS staff accountable (Only 80% of principals responded to the City survey of facilities).


	RESTRUCTURING PLANS
	  Dr. Grasmick asked Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division for Leadership Development; Bronda Mills, Director, Middle School Initiatives; and Debbie Drown, Director, Elementary School Initiatives to come to the testimony table.  She indicated that staff from Anne Arundel County, Baltimore City and Prince George’s County schools were in the audience and were available to answer questions about the plans.
  Ms. Cary described briefly the process used for review of the plans.
  Dr. Grasmick recommended the Anne Arundel County plan for Van Bokkelen Elementary School for approval.

  Mr. Disney moved approval of the State Superintendent’s recommendation and Mr. Brooks seconded his motion.

  The principal of Van Bokkelen, Rose Tasker, was asked to respond to questions from the Board regarding the involvement of parents in development of the restructuring plan.  Ms. Tasker responded by saying that the staff, parents, civic leaders, business leaders were involved in the improvement at Van Bokkelen Elementary School and that the school has also implemented a program titled Parents Are Teachers, Too.

  Acting on the motion on the floor, the State Board gave unanimous approval of the restructuring plan for Van Bokkelen Elementary School in Anne Arundel County.  (In Favor – 12)
  Deborah Malone from Prince George’s County Public Schools said it can be documented that the parents of students at both Gaywood and Overlook Elementary Schools are aware of the plans for those schools.  A parent forum is planned for August to further continue the discussions on the plans.  This is a revolving process and the plans will be revised, updated and enhanced throughout the year. 

  Upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the two plans from Prince George’s County:  Gaywood and Overlook Elementary Schools,  and with unanimous agreement.  (In Favor – 12)

  The plans for twenty two schools in Baltimore City were then discussed.  Dr. Grasmick informed the Board that a letter was received from the president of the City Council who was concerned about the lack of engagement of parents in the planning process.

  Dr. Copeland, CEO, Baltimore City Public Schools System, introduced Sabrina Sutton, Youth and Education Liaison for Council President Sheila Dixon, to speak for President Dixon on the subject of parent involvement.  Ms. Sutton said that even though letters were sent to parents of students of the 22 schools being restructured, a random sample of parents indicate that a large group had no knowledge of this.  Ms. Linda Chinia, Chief Academic Officer, BCPSS, responded that Baltimore City always wants to improve the opportunities to reach out to parents.
  Mr. Disney moved that the State Board approve the 22 restructuring plans for schools in Baltimore City.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Cooper.

  Mr. Brooks indicated that he would vote against the motion because the first restructuring implementation option suggested for City schools has shown no evidence of success.  In fact, in some schools where the restructuring specialist model was tried, the results went down instead of up.  Mr. Brooks said that the City needs another solution – this is not enough.

  Dr. Grasmick asked Ms. Chinia to speak about the City schools’ use of the restructuring specialist model.  Ms. Chinia reminded the Board that the City’s final approval for the restructuring implementation specialist model was in December; so there has not been one in place for a full year.  She said that in spite of the short time that the specialists have been in those schools, some schools did show improvement on the MSA.  For that reason, the City felt it was a worthwhile option and for that reason they recommended that option to the Board in January for additional schools.

  Acting on the motion on the floor, the State Board approved the restructuring plans for the 22 schools in Baltimore City.  (In Favor – 11; Voting Against – Brooks)


	RECOGNITION OF BOARD MEMBERS
	  Dr. Root recognized the two members of the Board who were leaving the Board at the end of June:  Brian Williamson, the Board’s student member from North Hagerstown High School, and Reverend Clarence A. Hawkins from Kent County.  Dr. Root indicated that both were excellent Board members and will be greatly missed by their fellow Board members.  Dr. Root presented gifts to Mr. Williamson and Reverence Hawkins on behalf of the State Board.


	PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENT
	  Dr. Root announced that the public needs to be informed that the Board will not be taking any action on charter school waiver requests at this meeting and this decision was reached out of respect for the Joint Committee on Administrative, Executive, and legislative Review (AELR).  He went on to say that the AELR is holding a public hearing at 2:00 p.m. in Annapolis today on the Board’s proposed regulations on the standards and procedures the Board proposed to use in considering charter school waiver requests.

  Dr. Root also said that the Board will meet on Wednesday, July 6, 2005 at 9:30 a.m. in Executive Session to discuss the charter school waiver requests.


	OPINIONS
	  Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:

●  05-21  Ben Carson Charter School APPEAL – The State Board issued this on an expedited basis on June 7, 2005.  The State Board found that the local board did not act arbitrarily, unreasonably, or illegally and thereby upheld the denial of that charter school application.

●  05-22  Bruce Benter v. Howard County Board of Education – The State Board has upheld the termination of the business officer of the system.

●  Also three orders were issued dismissing appeals through untimeliness or lack of jurisdiction.



	ADJOURNMENT
	  The State Board adjourned at 12:10 p.m.

	
	

	JULY 6, 2005 BOARD MEETING
	  Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and § 10-508(a)(7) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mrs. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Wednesday, July 6, 2005,  in the 9th Floor Conference Room at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  Present were Edward Root, Dunbar Brooks, JoAnn Bell, Beverly Cooper, Cal Disney, Karabelle Pizzigati, David Tufaro, Nancy Grasmick, Ron Peiffer, Skipp Sanders, Tony South, Pat Crain and Val Cloutier.  The following Board Members were absent:  Hank Butta, Lelia Allen, Maria Torres-Queral and Josh Michael.  The Executive Session commenced at 9:30 a.m.

  Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Root, and Ms. Cloutier summarized for the State Board the comments made by the legislators at the hearing conducted by the AELR Committee on the proposed regulations for waiver requests submitted by charter school applicants.  Ms. Cloutier then presented the State Board with a draft of proposed revisions to the regulations based on comments received from the legislators and members of the public.  The State Board by a vote of 6-1 (Bell dissenting) approved the suggested revisions to be submitted to the AELR Committee by July 21, 2005, as emergency regulations.

  Pat Crain then reviewed waiver requests made ot the State Board from various public charter school applicants.  :Ms. Cloutier provided legal advice on certain statutes and regulations that were the subject of some of the waiver requests.  The State Board then engaged in a lengthy discussion of the substance of the requests.  The Board Board deferred final action on the matters to a special session scheduled for Friday, July 22, 2005, at 1:00 p.m.

  The Executive Session concluded at 12:15 p.m.

                                             Respectfully submitted,

                                             Nancy S. Grasmick

                                             Secretary/Treasurer
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